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                                                                                               By E-mail Only
Mr C J Conway

Chief Planning and Environmental Health Officer

Welwyn Hatfield Council

Council Offices

The Campus

Welwyn Garden City 

Hertfordshire AL8 6AE


                                                        1st May 2008




18th January 2008

Dear Mr Conway, 

Welwyn Hatfield: Broadwater Road West Draft SPD 
Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above. HBF has a number of comments to make.

Specific points:

3.54 & 5.25
The text states in paragraph 3.54:

“The housing needs survey recommends that the target sought for affordable housing should be 40% of all suitable sites negotiated. This target should further be apportioned for housing for social rent (70%) and intermediate housing (30%) to meet the assessed need of low income households, key workers and others on average incomes unable to purchase a home. Furthermore there should be a mix of house types in both market and social sectors but there is a need for flats and detached houses to address the shortages in the existing stock and provide a more balanced housing market”.

The text states in paragraph 5.25:

“The demand for affordable housing in the borough is significant and therefore

a proportion of the residential development will be required to address this demand. The District Plan Policy H7 stipulates a minimum of 30% affordable

housing. The proportion, type and mix of affordable housing will be informed

by the latest housing needs survey”.
The Council refers to its 2004 Housing Needs Survey as a justification for seeking particular levels and types of housing provision. However, this survey is clearly out of date.

Local authorities are no longer required to produce a Housing Needs Survey. Instead they are required to produce a Strategic Housing Market Assessment (SHMA). The Council needs to ensure that any provision sought in relation to the site reflects up to date findings as identified in the SHMA, and takes full account of viability including all other likely planning gain requirements, and the availability or not of grant funding. It is clearly wrong to suggest that Housing Needs Survey findings should dictate this. The SHMA’s findings should inform negotiations, but actual provision will need to reflect both local site circumstances and characteristics, and the overall planning gain package.
P.28 – Figure 5.1, 5.18 – 5.21, 5.30, 5.51 – 5.52 & 6.8
You may be aware that the HBF (unlike many local authorities) is a signatory to the national commitment to seek to deliver zero carbon housing by 2016. 

The relationship between the Code for Sustainable Homes and planning policies being interpreted in an inconsistent way throughout England (and, indeed, Wales) is becoming increasingly problematic for the house building industry. In their attempt to be seen to be rising to meet the challenges set by climate change many regions, sub regions and local authorities are taking it upon themselves to try to move faster than the timetable attached to the Code for carbon reduction.

It is similarly curious as to how, or why, regional or local planning bodies could, or should, set their own carbon emission targets for the performance of buildings. The national application of the Code for Sustainable Homes quite clearly sets targets and milestones that together are a national trajectory, culminating in zero carbon homes by 2016. 

Following on from the HBF summit on zero carbon homes, a Task Force was set up co-chaired by Yvette Cooper MP and Stewart Baseley (HBF Executive Chairman). It met for the first time on 31 January 2007.  Alongside the HBF and DCLG, membership includes the Construction Products Association, the DTI, John Callcutt (in respect of his new housing review), WWF, the UK Business Council for Sustainable Energy and the Local Government Association. 

Members of the Task Force will focus on work in relevant areas. HBF will lead on research issues, including those relating to housing and urban design. Our short-term objective is to reach agreement on a Concordat between the main parties, which can be published in the summer alongside the Government’s final policy proposals on the timeframe and approach to zero carbon homes. 

The HBF is extremely concerned that regions and local authorities are seeking to amend and shorten the agreed zero-carbon timeframe. It has written to Yvette Cooper MP reaffirming the point that multiple targets will critically undermine our prospects of achieving the Government’s overall objective. It is crucial that this fact is taken on board. The 2016 Taskforce will, inevitably, want to address this issue as well since it is considered to be unhelpful and unnecessary for each region to set its own targets for implementation of the Code. 

Fundamentally the Industry has signed up to a deal with the Government to achieve Carbon Neutrality within the next ten years. Local Authorities should also sign up to this objective in order for consistency and certainty with regard to long-term investment in new technologies and skills that will be essential in order to deliver Carbon Neutrality in the 10 year time-span envisaged. 

Furthermore, Carbon Neutrality is best achieved through Building Regulations and not via unsubstantiated planning policies.

 

Technological innovation is moving rapidly in the sector of energy generation. It is, therefore, the HBF’s view that planning policies should not try to “back winners” by specifying one type of technology over another in terms of types of energy generation or types of renewable energy generation.

Emerging practice is becoming confusing, in part due to a lack of sufficient clear guidance by central government in the context of energy policy. We have thus seen the emergence of myriad definitions used to calculate energy use of development proposals.

Planning policy should not be a tool to define and control what are essentially energy generation considerations. That is the role of national energy policy and regulation and the role of planning is to facilitate the delivery of the energy supply solutions that stem from national energy policy. 

The debate over the benefits (and pitfalls) of on site, local, regional or national energy generation is still ongoing, as are the issues surrounding the long-term costs/benefits of individual renewable energy technologies. We believe the key in this field is a national strategic vision of how we can achieve an efficient low carbon energy supply for the country. Local authorities should not seek to second guess such thinking through adopting prescriptive local policies on energy supply. We also consider that the expert capacity to determine such matters is, in any case, not something that currently exists, especially within LPA planning departments.

It is, therefore, considered that planning policy should be concerned solely with removing barriers to the siting or development of new innovations such as wind turbines, CHP plants and other energy generation development. It should not seek to control the use of power within dwellings (since this would, in any event, be unenforceable) or be concerned with the fabric of the building, which is covered adequately by the Code for Sustainable Homes as discussed above.

There are many examples of such confusion arising in attempts by local authorities seeking to set and implement “Merton Rule” style policies for a proportion of “on site” renewable energy. Indeed, even Merton Borough Council relies solely on independent consultants reports to assess energy use of dwellings to calculate compliance with their 10% target for on-site renewable energy. It is quite obvious that this issue is not one that can be adequately controlled through planning measures and is an example of how planning is being used to inadequately address issues that are better dealt with through other legislation and controls.

Planning does, of course, have a role to play in allocating sites suitable for the establishment of renewable technologies for energy generation, both in themselves (such as sites for large wind farms and district CHP plants) and in areas that may benefit from access to renewable sources for on site generation, such as sites near to biomass generation sites. 

However, the debate over whether wind turbines are more or less efficient than photo voltaic cells, whether ground source heat pumps are more effective than solar heat transfer technology or other similar discussions should not an issue for consideration under planning powers available to local authorities.

In such a fast moving field of technological innovation planners and the planning system should be open to discussion about the most appropriate issues and solutions on a site by site basis rendering any blanket proportional target unnecessary and, indeed, potentially restrictive on emerging new solutions.

The HBF has very strong views on this subject matter. The Code for Sustainable Homes sets clear standards, and dates by which they need to be reached. It is therefore clearly inappropriate for Councils to seek to set their own alternative standards and requirements. It is especially inappropriate to do so via SPD rather than through the statutory process.  

Planning and Climate Change (December 2006) was published as a draft supplement to PPS1. The document supports the HBF’s viewpoint that the draft PPS should clearly recognise the need for planning policy not to duplicate the role of national building regulations. It states in paragraphs 27-39 that in determining planning applications LPA’s should ensure they are consistent with the PPS and avoid placing inconsistent requirements on applicants. Paragraph 30 says that with regard to the environmental performance of new development, planning authorities should “engage constructively and imaginatively with developers to encourage the delivery of sustainable buildings. They should be supportive of innovation”.

Paragraph 31 of the aforementioned draft document states that “LPA’s should not need to devise their own standards for the environmental performance of individual buildings as these are set out nationally through the Building Regulations”. Individual local authorities all setting their own standards and requirements would be a recipe for chaos.

It must be recognised that if carbon emissions are to be properly tackled then there needs to be a concerted effort to reduce carbon emissions from the existing housing stock, which is far less environmentally friendly than any modern housing now being built.

Furthermore, the Council’s approach is now clearly contrary to government policy. Planning & Climate Change. The PPS (Supplement to PPS1) – December 2007 states that: 

“…33. Any policy relating to local requirements for decentralised energy supply to new development or for sustainable buildings should be set out in a DPD, not a supplementary planning document, so as to ensure examination by an independent Inspector. In doing so, planning authorities should:

· ensure what is proposed is evidence-based and viable, having regard to the overall costs of bringing sites to the market (including the costs of any necessary supporting infrastructure) and the need to avoid any adverse impact on the development needs of communities;

· in the case of housing development and when setting development area or site-specific expectations, demonstrate that the proposed approach is consistent with securing the expected supply and pace of housing development shown in the housing trajectory required by PPS3, and does not inhibit the provision of affordable housing; (my emphasis) and

· set out how they intend to advise potential developers on the implementation of the local requirements, and how these will be monitored and enforced”.

If the Council wishes to set new policies different from its saved Local Plan policies it must do so via its Core Strategy. It must also justify them through an appropriate evidence base, and fully examine their affect on viability.

Furthermore, it must be recognised that if carbon emissions are to be properly tackled then there needs to be a concerted effort to reduce carbon emissions from the existing housing stock, which is far less environmentally friendly than any modern housing now being built.

Reference is made to aiming for Code Level 4. The Council needs to fully discuss this matter with prospective developers, in the context of the needs and requirements of the overall development. Clearly, it cannot simply demand Code Level 4 provision without any statutory policy justification. 
Similarly, it is unclear as to the precise evidence the Council has to suggest that a CHP and on-site recycling centre would be both physically and financially feasible in the context of this particular site. Particularly given that it is stated in paragraph 5.9 that “there is the potential to establish a low carbon and/or renewable energy system to meet all heating and power needs on site”.
5.27
The lifetime homes standard has no status as far as town and country planning legislation is concerned. PPS1: Delivering Sustainable Development states in paragraph 30 that “…planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in Building Regulations for energy efficiency”. PPS12: Local Development Frameworks states in paragraph 1.8 that “…planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements..”.

The HBF considers that this is largely a matter already dealt with by way of Part M of the building regulations. Developers must, as a matter of law comply with the Building Regulations and they are subject to frequent change and update unlike local plans. The purpose of these references in the two Planning Policy Statements is to avoid confusion and potentially conflicting advice being given by different regulating authorities. 

Thus whilst it may be appropriate for planning authorities to seek to negotiate with developers for a proportion of dwellings to be built to lifetime homes standards, it is considered excessive and unwarranted to require a specific or large percentage to be built to such standards. Furthermore, lifetime homes standard provision does of course also result in a reduction in overall site density given the additional space requirements inherent in its design.
6.4, 6.9
The Council must ensure that all planning gain requirements fully accord with the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 5/05, and that the size and nature of these do not threaten the overall viability of development.
The development industry is opposed to ‘open book’ accounting which requires the revealing of commercially sensitive information.
6.21
Noise standards are a matter that should rightfully be considered under the building regulations. It is not a matter that the Council should be seeking to control via the planning system.

Consultation:

I look forward to being consulted on all future relevant DPD and SPD documents in the future, and would appreciate being notified in writing wherever these documents are being either submitted to the Secretary of State, or being Adopted. I also look forward to full involvement in the production of all Strategic Housing Assessment documents.
Yours sincerely,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(Eastern Region)
Home Builders Federation

White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF
T: 01206 303825 F: 01206 303825 E: paul.cronk@hbf.co.uk   www.hbf.co.uk


